PAGE  
2

PETER BARBER

A full account of Peter Barber’s life is given by Edward W. Burrows in ‘To me to live is Christ’; A Biography of Peter H. Barber (Paternoster, Milton Keynes, 2005). The following, focussing particularly on Peter’s relationship with Charlotte Chapel, appeared as an obituary in the Record, October 1994, pp. 6-7.

‘Peter Barber went peacefully into Glory on the evening of Thursday 1st September 1994, at the age of 64. His family were around his bed at home. Since he joined Charlotte Chapel as a teenager, it has been our privilege to be associated with his memorable life. He was active in the Young Peoples’ Meeting and was their Vice-President in 1951/52. Under the influence of Rev. J. Sidlow Baxter, Peter Barber was called into the Baptist ministry. He studied Arts and Theology at the University of Edinburgh, concurrently with training in Baptist principles at the Baptist Theological College of Scotland in Glasgow.

His first charge was in the New Town of East Kilbride; in 1955 he started pioneer work, in 1973 he left three linked and thriving congregations. While in East Kilbride, Peter met and married Isobel, his partner for the rest of his days.

Such was the esteem in which he was held throughout Scotland, that when the Baptist Union of Scotland reached its Centenary Year in 1969, the usual pattern of alternating a minister and a layman as President for a year was set aside and Peter Barber was invited to be the Centenary President. His Presidential Address: ‘Jesus Christ, the Only Hope’ - which can be found in the 1970 year book - revealed what was at the centre of his heart - a conviction of the truth and wonder of the Gospel, a deep love for Jesus Christ and a passion, not only to share Him with others, but also to encourage Christians to follow suit.

In 1973, Peter Barber and the family, now consisting also of Fiona and Susan, moved to Torquay, where Colin was born. When Rev. Andrew MacRae, another of our ‘old boys’, relinquished the secretaryship of the Baptist Union of Scotland in 1980 for an academic post in Canada, Peter Barber was the obvious successor and willingly responded to the call.

His fourteen years as General Secretary have been remarkable for many reasons, not least his inspirational leadership among the churches, his meticulous attention to detail in administration and his involvement in the European Baptist Federation and the World Baptist Alliance. Although he mixed with figures of influence and prominence within the church at large, he remained Peter, the man we found it so easy to love. When he took a firm stand, for example on ecumenical issues, it was always based on deep Biblically-inspired conviction, soaked in prayer and expressed graciously. His vision was large and his horizons wide. His use of words was superb but never once was he heard to criticise or speak unkindly about another Christian.

Peter Barber last occupied the pulpit in Charlotte Chapel for both services on Sunday 24th February this year. By the summer, he knew he was terminally ill. With the peace of God in his heart, he and Isobel planned the services of memorial and thanksgiving. It was his wish that the public occasion should be in Charlotte Chapel, where his gifts had been identified, developed and exercised. The building was all but filled to capacity on the evening of Friday 9th September 1994, when Andrew MacRae came from Canada and Karl Heinz Walter came from Germany to pay tribute, together with people from every part of Scotland and many parts of England and Wales.

It was a very special and positive occasion, which honoured the Lord. We shared a common grief, rejoiced in the common hope of resurrection, and expressed a rich heritage of fellowship. Not only was fitting tribute paid to Peter, but the constituency, far wider than the Baptist scene, had an opportunity to express both grief and gratitude concerning him. Isobel and family were tremendously strong and they were thankful for the opportunity to have such a service in a place which had meant so much to Peter over the years. (Both audio and video tapes of the two-hour service are available.)

Every year, the General Secretary presents a report to the Assembly of the Baptist Union of Scotland. Peter had written his report for 1994, although he must have been aware that he would never deliver it in person. His final report ended:​

‘This must remain the test question for all of us at all times. Is Christ really at the centre? Is it Him I am serving? Is my aim to please Him? Is my preaching centre on Him? Is my life's ambition to be like Him?

These are questions we need to keep asking if we are to remain on-centre. Once we move off-centre, everything goes wrong, service becomes soured, relationships become fragile, life's aims become confused.

Let me therefore plead as we close another year and enter anew year of service, that this should be our -ultimate goal - to keep Christ at the centre of all we say, or do, or desire. And to Him, be the glory.’

Ian Balfour
